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Greetings to all members, new and old!  I hope that you have all had a good summer break.  Since the last newsletter, there have been three main events to report.

1. First International Workshop on Genetics, Medicine and History, held at Birmingham UK, as a satellite meeting of European Society for Human Genetics.  This proved highly successful and the summary poster and report to Wellcome Trust, who provided financial support, are given here.

2. The Network’s website (genmedhist.net).  Since this was set up in May, we have been working to improve it in terms of ease of access and content, but now need input from yourselves!  Short or longer pieces, images and comments are all welcome.

3. Application for 3 year funding to Wellcome Trust.  This has taken up a considerable amount of time, but has now been sent off and we should know whether we have been successful by the end of the year.  If we are, this would give the Network a project co-ordinator and provide a secure infrastructure for our initiative.  However, there is plenty to be done in the meantime.  The summary of the application is given here, to keep members in touch.

In addition, there is a note from Jenny Whiting, at the Wellcome Medical Photographic Library, which provides a helpful introduction to their image collection; we hope that as many as possible of those people providing images for genmedhist.net will also allow them to be archived with this library.

This newsletter (and the website) also contains information on the founding of the Genetical Society in 1919 by William Bateson, with images of the original minute book which can be seen on the website and which will appear more definitively in the forthcoming Genetics Society Newsletter.  To my knowledge, these have not been made available in digital form or as photographs before, so this provides an example of how the Network can encourage the identification and dissemination of original material.  Likewise, the John Innes Centre Library has kindly made available a series of photographs of Bateson from their archive, which can also be seen on the website.  There must be many more such images of historical interest.

FIRST INTERNATIONAL WORKSHOP ON GENETICS, MEDICINE AND HISTORY. BIRMINGHAM, 3rd May 2003

(in conjunction with European Society for Human Genetics Congress)

A total of 53 people attended the Workshop, organised by the Genetics and Medicine Historical Network as part of its Wellcome Trust supported activities, with a specific grant from Wellcome supporting the Workshop itself.  Those attending came from Genetics, History of Medicine and from those involved in Public Understanding of Science; most, but not all were attending the main European Human Genetics Congress and the holding of the Workshop in the same venue enhanced the contact.

The programme consisted of two parts: in the morning section there were three invited presentations; while the afternoon was devoted to the Historical Network itself.

The initial presentation was given by Professor Maj Hulten (University of Warwick), who described the original discovery of the correct human chromosome number (46) by Tjio and Levan in December 1955.  As a person working at the time in the Institute of Genetics, in Lund, Sweden, where the discovery occurred, Professor Hulten was able to give a vivid description of the event and its background.  She also reviewed the technological advances in cytogenetics that made the discovery possible, and discussed previous ‘near misses’ that could have made it happen earlier.  Of considerable interest was that some of these earlier studies had actually shown 46 to be the correct number but had felt constrained to interpret their data differently as a result of the general acceptance of 48 being correct.

Professor John Edwards (Oxford) gave a stimulating account of ‘200 years in genetics in Birmingham’, tracing its origins from Erasmus Darwin and the Lunar Society during the 18th century enlightenment period, up to more recent contributions in the mid 20th century of Lancelot Hogben, McKeown and others.

Professor Peter Harper (Cardiff) spoke on ‘Julia Bell and the Treasury of Human Inheritance’, outlining her life and career, and relating this to the monumental early human genetics work, The Treasury of Human Inheritance, founded by Francis Galton and Karl Pearson.  He showed how Julia Bell became the key person in this work and how her rigorous mathematical and clinical training made it a source of major original findings in the field, still relevant today.

In the afternoon session, the Genetics and Medical Historical Network was introduced by Peter Harper, after which Dr Anita Shaw (Techniquest, Cardiff) gave a demonstration of the newly established website, developed by Jeff Alderman, showing how those interested could contribute material to develop this further.  A valuable discussion followed, which allowed a series of key points to emerge, including

· The international nature and value of the Network

· The need to avoid editing or alteration of contributed material as far as possible

· To concentrate initially on documenting and raising awareness of existing material before moving to more ambitious projects

· To remain an informal grouping at present, not formally affiliated to any specific professional body

A number of participants indicated their willingness to act as initiators for specific countries and fields of human genetics and to be involved as part of an international steering group alongside the specific Wellcome Grant group.

Finally, strong support was given to holding further workshops on historical aspects of genetics and medicine, with the next venue proposed as Toronto, in the form of a satellite meeting of the American Society for Human Genetics in October 2004.  It is hoped that this will help to stimulate American interest in both the historical Network and historical aspects of the field generally.

In the days following the Workshop, a poster giving details of the Genetics and Medicine Historical Workshop at the main European Society for Human Genetics meeting (copy attached), while Peter Harper was awarded the Society’s annual prize, giving his plenary lecture resulting from this (abstract attached) on the topic of ‘Preserving the Heritage of Human Genetics’.

THE WELLCOME MEDICAL PHOTOGRAPHIC LIBRARY

The Photo Library at the Wellcome Trust is a resource for academics, students and the commercial media and helps make the collections of the Wellcome Library for the History and Understanding of Medicine available to a wider audience. We do this by photographing many of the original items from the Library collections, holding these images in the Photo Library and making them accessible directly and through our web site (http://medphoto.wellcome.ac.uk). We are also actively collecting new images of biomedical and clinical science that reflect current research and new developments. 

Readers of this newsletter may be interested in our activities from two points of view. Firstly, as we are constantly acquiring new images we would like to appeal to you, as people interested in preserving scientific history, to consider whether you know of images or collections of images that might be suitable for the Photo Library. They may be images of scientists, labs, notable research results or technical developments, in fact anything you consider worthy of bringing to light. With genetics being at the core of so much modern biomedical science and medicine we are very interested in having a continuum of imagery to follow the development of this area of science from its beginnings to current cutting edge research. 

Secondly, you may be in need of images yourself, for lectures or books you are writing. In this case we may be able to help. The historical collections in particular are extraordinarily wide ranging and we also have a considerable variety of imagery of modern genetics. We have very knowledgeable staff on hand to help you find the right images for your particular purpose.

The Genetics and Medicine Historical Network is clearly an extremely valuable project and has the support of The Wellcome Trust. We hope that the Photo Library can also contribute to it, specifically by promoting images of our scientific heritage. Please get in touch - we would very much like to hear from you.

Jenny Whiting

Picture Editor, 

Wellcome Medical Photographic Library

210 Euston Road

London, NW1 2BE

020 7611 8347

j.whiting@wellcome.ac.uk
WELLCOME APPLICATION

SUMMARY

A three year project grant is requested to develop the Genetics and Medicine Historical Network, an initiative launched in 2002/2003 with the support of a Wellcome Trust one year grant.  The Network aims to create and foster a community of research workers from both History and Genetics that is interested and involved in the identification, documentation, preservation and analysis of material related to the development of genetics in the 20th century, and especially its applications to medicine in the second half of the century.

The work will be carried forward, from the initial foundations created during the one year grant, through the development of its website (www.genmedhist.net) , by the creation of links with other groups and organisations already involved, and the work of the information scientist to be appointed, together with the applicants, in locating and recording the abundant but scattered historical information that exists in the field.  At the same time we shall make the material and its significance available to the public through involvement of the science centre Techniquest and its associated network of organisations.

The project is given particular urgency by the fact that most of the key UK scientists and clinical researchers in this area are still living but increasingly frail, with danger of valuable records being lost.  We intend that our initiative will also lay foundations for more specific and analytical projects involving oral history and archiving, and that it will help to ensure that such future projects are not harmed by loss of vital primary material.

WILLIAM BATESON, THE GENETICAL SOCIETY AND THE JOHN INNES ARCHIVE

(This note will appear in the next Genetics Society Bulletin)

William Bateson (1861-1926) has always been recognised, rightly, as one of the key founders of genetics, including human genetics. He was the main protagonist of Mendelism, showing among other things that Garrod’s ‘inborn errors of metabolism’ followed autosomal recessive inheritance.  He coined the term ‘genetics’ and also was the principal founder of the Genetical Society and first director of the John Innes Horticultural Institution, the primary focus of plant breeding in Britain; this now, as the John Innes Centre, Norwich, holds the main archive of his work and life, as well as the records of the Genetical Society.

All of these points may be well known to many Genetics/ Genetical Society members, but I have to admit that they were not to me, despite 30 years of membership, so this note is primarily for those who, like myself, are interested in historical aspects of genetics but hazy on many details. A recent preliminary visit to the John Innes Centre Library and its archives, with kind assistance from the Library staff, made me immediately realise that this is one of the key resources of early records in genetics, as well as giving continuous documentation of both the Centre and the Genetical Society up to the present.

Fortunately a thorough catalogue is available electronically, so with this as an aid, it was easy to search the well-organised archive. Of particular interest to me, and I suspect to Genetics Society members, is the original minute book recording the setting up of the Genetical Society in 1919 and its first meetings from 1920. While referred to in the Society’s publication ‘50 years of Genetics’, I am not aware of this being reproduced before (figure 1). The names of those involved are of interest and it is good to note that, over 80 years ago, the Genetical Society had a woman as one of its founder vice-presidents.

Regarding Bateson himself, the archive contains his personal library, extensive correspondence and research records, and a large collection of photographs; again many of these have not been reproduced, apart from the one shown here, kindly given to me previously by his descendant Professor Patrick Bateson. I was glad to hear that a biography of Bateson, based on the archive, is in progress by the John Innes Centre former archivist, Rosemary  Harvey. Experimental material preserved in the Genetical Society archive (which I did not attempt to investigate) includes a collection of dog skins!.

The John Innes archive also has extensive material on JBS Haldane (the Institute’s second director) and on Cyril Darlington (third director), so altogether it is a most valuable resource for geneticists in general, not just those concerned with plant genetics. Those interested should contact the librarian, Kenneth Dick (kenneth.dick@bbsrc.ac.uk), whose help, with that of Vanessa Gallant, is gratefully acknowledged.

Reference: 

Lewis D (1969). The Genetical Society- The First Fifty years. In: Fifty years of Genetics, ed J Jinks. London, Oliver and Boyd,  pp 1-7.
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